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FOURTH SUNDAY OF ADVENT YEAR A; Isaiah 7:10-14, Romans 1:1-7, Matt 1: 18-24 

 
We are just a few days away to celebrate the event in which God entered 
human history physically over two thousand years ago. To accomplish this 
mission God set apart a humble family of the house of David, the family of 
Mary and Joseph. They were entrusted with the divine mystery, but they both 
struggled to understand the plan of God and their own role in the divine plan. 
Amid their struggles, they learned to listen to the voice of God speaking to 
them through the angel even in dream. When we celebrate Christmas, we 
celebrate the fact that God is not far from us. God is with us, Emmanuel. God 
is always here for us no matter situation. The response to today’s psalm 
extends an invitation to us to make a place for Jesus in our lives: “Let the Lord 
enter; he is the King of glory”. Most often we are too engaged in seeking the 
vein things of the world that we forget the reason we are here, the human 
person has greatly distanced himself from the God who created us to be with 
him. The situation is such that a good number of us are lost because of our 
search for material things, we loss awareness of the presence of God in our 
world. Our celebration of the birth of our savior should be such as to lead many 
to a consciousness of the presence of God in our life. 
 
God speaking through the prophet Isaiah in the first reading challenges King 
Ahaz to ask for a sign. King Ahaz acted out of foolishness and self-reliance not 
to ask God for a sign. At this epoch, Ahaz was in a state of confusion because 
of the war surrounding him at that time. In God's name Isaiah tells the king 
not to be worried by the attack from Syria and Israel/Ephraim, for what they 
plot to do will not come to pass. Yet Ahaz pretends a pious reason that he will 
not tempt the God, as if it would be tempting of God by doing what God has 
directed him to do. He felt his alliance with the Assyrians, trusting in their 
armies, warfare and gods was enough to give him victory against the combined 
forces of Israel and Syria. Ahaz did not realize he had something far greater 
and more superior than all the weapons of the world put together. Ahaz and 
his people did not know that they had God with them. Isaiah’s prophecy was 
for a great purpose; to make Ahaz conscious of the name Emmanuel. Do we 
sometimes or most times behave like Ahaz in difficult times? Not relying in the 
might of God has consequences which leads to failure and destruction. 
 
Paul in the second reading considers himself a slave of Christ present among 
us. He appreciates the fact that he was set apart as an Apostle to proclaim the 
good news of liberation to all nations. He prays for all who share in this good 
news that God may grant them grace and peace. He sees himself called to be 
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an apostle, to make known to people everywhere that Jesus Christ is the 
fulfillment of the prophecies of old. He reminded us that we are called to 
“obedience of faith” in Jesus Christ, Emmanuel; God who became Man. 
 
The Gospel text tells us about the humble and acceptable attitude of Joseph, 
the husband of Mary. Joseph was "an upright man". We also heard the 
encounter between Joseph and the Angel. Like the Joseph of the Old 
Testament, this Joseph was also a great dreamer. And just as Joseph welcomed 
his family to Egypt to save them from the famine, this Joseph would have to 
flee at night with Mary and the baby Jesus to Egypt to save Jesus from being 
killed by Herod the Great. Just as Joseph was industrious and chaste in the 
house of Potiphar so was this Joseph chaste and industrious as a carpenter. 
When Joseph came to know his espoused wife's pregnancy, he wanted to 
divorce her privately, to save her from public shame. Though, Joseph had 
made the decision to quietly dissolve the proposed marriage to Mary, he 
obeyed the voice of the Angel in a dream and taking it as a message from God. 
By obeying the Angel, Joseph showed that he believed in God taking flesh in 
the womb of Mary. His justifiable attitude towards Mary's situation is far 
removed from the legal prescriptions of the time which called for stoning. 
Instead of listening to the demands of the world with her own social order, 
Joseph listened to the voice of his conscience where the Spirit of a just and 
merciful God speaks to us. This is because Joseph had the fear of God and 
respected the order of God without questioning the divine authority. 
 
As we journey along in life there are bounds to be challenges that might take 
us away from the way of God, but absolute faith and firmness of decision to 
be on the part of God is very important. Dear beloved in Christ, are you scared 
of something? Are you in troubled? Who has threatened you? Have we heard 
something in the news that makes our heart shake like the trees? What is it 
that troubles us? There is one message for us today. We must behave like 
Joseph because of Emmanuel; God is with us. He sees us, he knows what is 
happening, he alone can handle the situation. He understands and He has 
every power, every wisdom, everything needed to handle the situation.  
 
I love this beautiful story that illustrate the kind of great faith we should have 
in God; it is about a cellar wall in Cologne, Germany. Workers found it while 
clearing away debris and rubble from a bombed-out house. Written on the 
surface of one of the walls were these words: "I believe in the sun even when 
it is not shining. I believe in love even when I do not feel it. I believe in God 
even when he is silent." The unknown author's faith is a model of the kind of 
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faith that we are called upon to have today. It is the same kind of faith in God 
that our fathers in the faith had. Do we realize that our faith is a gift from God, 
and do we ask God to increase it? "I do have faith, but not enough. Help me 
have more!" Mark 9:24. 


